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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 8th April 2019

Present: Chairman M Russell, Parish Councillors J Bean, R Catford, M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Palmer, H Palmer, 

M Morland, S Smith, Ward Cllrs K Collins, Clerk M Whiting, 35 members of public 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from P Smith (family bereavement)

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell: Payments for Village Garden Services.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th March 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
CBC Assistant Director Housing Tony Keaveney will attend the parish meeting this evening to give an insight into housing

Cllr J Bean has met with groundsman. Defer personnel matters and revised job contracts to May meeting.
Cowboy Carpentry apologise they have been very busy but hope to have notice board ready by end of April.

Club defibrillator has been installed and activated and will be monitored by Cllr Fitzsimmons.
Clerk emailed CBC Paul Salmon on 12th March to request installation of a disabled parking bay at Manor Road shops.

5. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Parish Council solicitor Nick Ginger at Machins Solicitors met with Paul Mason, CBC Assistant Director of Highways at the bus shelter site on Wednesday 27th March. 
By reference to modern data and record standards the Highway information is not as clear as it might be but apparently this is how the information is generally held for roads / areas which have been highways for many, many decades.
Having asked about any plans which might exist showing highway “ improvement works “ near to the junction, advised those plans “are not available “ . 

The situation can therefore be summarised as follows: 

1. The Council remain adamant the Bus Shelter is on Highway Land.
2. The Highway Authority have powers to remove items that they deem obsolete or obstructions.
3. The ownership of the Land the Bus shelter sits on does not enable the owner to “trump “the Highway Authority’s powers.
Councillors annoyed that the shelter is referred to at CBC as ‘redundant’ as they are well aware that it is used regularly by schools and other groups and organisations as a collection and drop off point. Investigate possibility of either Centre Bus or Dial Ride services using the stop as a registered service. There is a great deal of support from residents for the bus shelter to remain and need to gather official data.

It was AGREED Cllr J Bean to investigate ways to survey the village and obtain a definitive for or against the removal of the shelter.
6. WEBSITE & EMAIL
No information or costs received yet from Steve Jones – defer to May.
7. RUSHMORE PARK LEASE

Further to our request for a longer lease at Rushmore, the St Albans Diocesan Board of Finance have agreed to a 20-year term lease. It is proposed that the terms of the tenancy are broadly in line with the existing 2006 agreement.

The main points to note in respect of the new lease are as follows: 
· Term: 20-years (contracted out of the security of tenure provisions of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1954) 

· Starting Rent: £1,100 per annum 

· Rent Reviews: In line with RPI, every 5-years 

· Use: To be used as a play area/open space only 

· Maintenance: The tenant to be fully responsible for all maintenance, including grass, boundaries, and trees. 

· Assignment/Subletting: No assignment or subletting (save for in accordance with Clause 2(viii) in the current lease) 

· Break Clause: As per Clause 5 of the current lease, there will be a break clause exercisable on no less than 6-months’ notice in the event of planning permission being granted for residential purposes or for use other than as a playing field. 

· Costs: A contribution to costs of £1,950+VAT will be payable by Caddington Parish Council.
It was AGREED to ask what impact the proposed Heritage Greenway would have on this piece of land as one of the options is for the footpath to come through Rushmore and the parish council would not want to be responsibility for the maintenance and upkeep of this path.

8. CCTV
Cllrs Russell & Tomlin visited James McPherson at CBC CCTV control room. The meeting was interesting and showed that Caddington now have a very sophisticated system following recent upgrades at a fraction of the cost that CBC are envisaging. As a flagship parish council, Sandy Town Council visited Caddington as they are looking for a similar system.
Also discussed with CBC trail cameras with a SIM card, rather than an SD card, which will allow the monitoring of popular fly-tipping hot-spots. The SIM card would allow tracking of the device, in the event of theft. Currently looking into correct signage for these and will then purchase cameras and install as agreed in February.
9. GREAT BRITISH SPRING CLEAN

Caddington Village School Eco-team borrowed litter pickers for their event on Friday 29th March,
John Waller has agreed to open up Heathfield for the ‘Great British Spring Clean’ event at 9am on Saturday 13th April 

10. POLICE


Cllr Tomlin advised there had been 10 offences reported in March.
	Offence
	 Number

	Theft from a motor vehicle
	1

	Burglary - Business And Community
	1

	Theft if not classified elsewhere
	1

	Assault occasioning actual bodily harm (ABH)
	1

	Harassment - without violence (course of conduct)
	1

	Assault without Injury - Common assault and battery
	1

	Theft from shops and stalls
	1

	Attempted Burglary - Residential - Dwelling
	1

	Affray
	1

	Blackmail (Indictable)
	1

	Grand Total
	10



11. CADDINGTON WATCH

Speed Watch: Awaiting return of Speed Indicator Device as currently having an update.

Street Watch: Will now have two regular sessions per week. One on Tuesday and one on Thursday. 
CVS Parking: Ask drivers not to park with their engines running. Looking to see if can adopt some existing 'flyers' to highlight how drivers are expected to behave around schools. Chaos ensues when coaches are required for school outings. Will suggest the School could position 'Police' cones, when a large coach is expected.
12. PLANNING 

Minutes of the 25th March planning committee meeting were forwarded to all Councillors and noted.
Committee have objected to both CB/19/00469/OUT  Land at Mancroft Road Outline planning application, for erection of up to 19 dwellings and CB/19/00503/OUT Cotswold Farm Business Park, Millfield Lane, for outline application development of a private medical centre. 

It was AGREED Cllr A Palmer to attend CBC DMC meeting on 24th April to voice parish council objections to development on land at Dunstable Road and Folly Lane, rear of scout hut. If the application is approved by DMC, the parish council do not require any further play areas and request existing scout recreation land is extended.
13. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC have submitted Planning Application CB/19/00887/FULL for proposed M1 to A6 link road

Merchant Navy Fund Seafarers ‘Fly the red ensign for Merchant Navy Day’ 3rd September
CBC Cheering Volunteering Nomination 8th April, event 4th June – email fwd Cllrs 5/4

Ward Cllr Stay not seeking re-election and thanks to parish council

Police Crime Commissioner Newsletter – email fwd 8/4

David Goode request to place St George in brick bus shelter for St George’s Day- AGREED


14. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/04/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone
	 £      30.00 

	01/04/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management Feb 19
	 £      45.00 

	 
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	27/04/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     549.12 

	08/04/2019
	106102
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden April balance increase 
	 £      76.27 

	08/04/2019
	106103
	Village Garden Services
	Grounds Maint, supply bin liners & bags
	 £     783.82 

	08/04/2019
	106104
	M Whiting
	April Salary & expenses, March overtime
	 £  1,768.64 

	08/04/2019
	106105
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension 
	 £     692.65 

	08/04/2019
	106106
	HMRC
	Tax NI 
	 £     904.07 

	08/04/2019
	106107
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore Park rent
	 £     100.00 

	08/04/2019
	106108
	Caddington Scout Group
	Grant: Baseball stand & nets, board games
	 £     200.00 

	08/04/2019
	106109
	Caddington Pre-School
	Grant:4 large storage cabinets & 10 storage boxes
	 £     856.00 

	08/04/2019
	106110
	Heathfield Friends
	Grant:8 Folding tables
	 £     900.00 

	08/04/2019
	106111
	Caddington Community Float
	Grant: Insurance & lighting
	 £     120.39 

	08/04/2019
	106112
	All Saints Church
	Grant:2 Flags
	 £     132.00 

	08/04/2019
	106113
	Collings Wells Hall
	Grant:7 folding table & a trolley
	 £     500.00 

	08/04/2019
	106114
	Aley Green Cemetery
	Precept Contribution 2019/20
	 £  3,274.00 

	08/04/2019
	106115
	Mark Russell
	Chair Allow - reimburse Ward Cllr gift
	 £       41.99 

	08/04/2019
	106116
	Caddington Social Club
	Annual Parish Meeting Refreshments
	£     250.00

	 
	 
	 
	Page Total
	 £11,280.98 


Public participation
Thanks to all Parish Councillors done the last 4 years

Scouts haven’t received details of the planning application rear of hut. Advised to contact CBC planning.

Pavements are in a poor state. Advised to contact CBC highways department.

Meeting Closed at 8:10pm
3
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


26th April 2019

